2020 Regional Census Complete Count Committee (CCCC) Meeting Summary Minutes
October 31, 2019
3:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m.
City of Las Cruces, City Hall, Conference Room 2007 C
700 N. Main St., Las Cruces, NM

Meeting began at 3:12 p.m., officiated by Liz Reed, committee co-chair representing Doña Ana County. Jamey Rickman, committee co-chair representing the City of Las Cruces, wasn’t present due to a previous commitment.  

Approval of Meeting Minutes – Minutes from previous meeting were approved; motion made by Paul Dulin, passed unanimously.

Grant/Census Outreach Budget Update – Liz Reed said the County received the money from the state. Pat Biever, County Grant Writer, is managing the state grant; Pat is in the process of submitting requisitions for purchase orders, setting up vendors, and working with Liz on getting the contracts ready. The County Manager signed the Lamar Billboard contract; the County is just waiting on the company's signature. The County is going to hire a vendor to print the 1,000 posters; they are waiting on the flyer design. Bus wraps are included in the marketing plan; the budget includes money for bus wraps of two buses with RoadRUNNER Transit and some South Central Regional Transit District buses. The marketing plan also includes funding for commercial to run at the movie theaters. The County’s contract that is being worked on with Spectrum (Charter Communications) says that for every two commercials the County purchases, the company will leverage one PSA. Adams Radio will leverage 20 PSAs. 

Reed added that state officials plan to request additional money for the Census campaign in the upcoming legislative session. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Amendment: David in Hatch applied and received community grant. 

Updates from Census Bureau – No one was present. 


Tracking Sheet and Events Calendar – Patricia Biever, Doña Ana County Grant Writer, wasn’t present.

Subcommittee Reports
· Public Relations/Outreach|Liz Reed
Liz Reed mentioned that the Public Relations subcommittee is working on the flyers.



· Civic Organizations Subcommittee I Cathie Fern 
Cathie is collaborating with Jamey Rickman to approach several organizations to invite them to participate in the Census. She mentioned she might need help with contacts. She is focusing on the City of Las Cruces only.

· Faith-based Subcommittee | Not represented
Fern said there are four interfaith Councils. She asked, who is going to approach them? Kari Bachman, the Director of Doña Ana Communities United, offered to do it.  Ceci Vasconcellos, with the Community Engagement Office of the City of Las Cruces, added we need to know how the groups can help us before we reach out to them.

· Business Subcommittee | Annette Gutierrez – she is stepping down due to work/scheduling conflicts. Annette will remain on census committee’s email listserv to stay updated on local efforts. 

· Colonias Subcommittee | Espy Holguin-not in attendance

· Education Subcommittee & Health Subcommittee |Paul Dulin
Paul said the Census office has a hard time recruiting people to be Census takers, technicians, and staff for the local office. 

The Education Subcommittee met and decided to create a flyer and pass it out and the Mayfield VS Las Cruces football game. The game averages around 15,000 in attendance.  

Dulin added that the local schools are going to open kiosks to help parents complete the Census forms. But their staff needs training.  There is consensus among the committee that training is needed to help people understand questions in the census questionnaire; along with what can or cannot legally be done to assist individuals in completing the census questionnaire. Reed added that Robert Rhatigan, acting chair of the state census commission, is aware of the need for training and; Mr. Rhatigan, promised to talk to Sergio Martinez, partnership coordinator/strategic partnerships leader, for the U.S. Census Bureau about it. Mr. Martinez oversees New Mexico, Utah and Texas.  

Reed commented that it is the U.S. Census Bureau’s constitutional mandate to conduct the census.  That the Census Bureau needs to provide the requested training; that is why she reached out to state officials to request assistance in communicating the need to Census Bureau leadership. 

Roseanne Bensley, from NMSU, said the university is going to put an announcement at the Pan American Center’s Marquee and flyers at the campus cafeteria. She added a 1:20 min video to the student email portal explaining what the Census is, and why is important.  There is a possibility that NMSU can add Census information to the computer’s screensavers. The NMSU Public Radio station is on board to help and she is also promoting employment with the Census. 

Hatch Public School District is planning a “Census Day” in February. Reed will talk with school officials to determine how the County can provide support and items via the state census grant.  

Michelle Adams, from Jardin de Los Niños, wants to do a Census event as well, with pizza for the kids but asked if her staff can be trained to help parents to fill out the Census. 

Kari Bachman, Doña Ana Communities United (DACU), said the organization received funding from the last grant collaborative RFP (targeting families with young children). Under their grant proposal, DACU will conduct census awareness/outreach in the Nevada Neighborhood (City of Las Cruces) and Chaparral starting in November.

Patti Spencer with the Clínica de la Familia mentioned the Las Cruces Chamber of Commerce distributed some flyers but she needs more, she can reach around 40,000 people. 

Final Comments
Lee Galt, County GIS Administrator, updated that the County submitted the LUCA (Local Update of Census Addresses Operation). The County got 250 more addresses. 

Next Meeting Date and Time – CCCC attendees agreed that the next meeting will be on November 21, 3-5 p.m. at Branigan Library, 200 E. Picacho Ave. Road Runner Conference Room. 

Adjournment of meeting was 4:17 p.m.


